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PESTICIDES: Science behind red-legged frog settlement
inconclusive

Russell J. Dinnage, Land Letter reporter

On the face of the situation, environmentalists won a
victory last week by getting U.S. EPA to suspend use
of dozens of pesticides pending further investigation
of their potential effects on the threatened
red-legged frog in California.

But an intervenor in the case is arguing that the
issue is far from settled.

The Center for Biological Diversity sued EPA in 2002
alleging that the agency did not consult with the Fish
and Wildlife Service regarding the use of pesticides
on 450,000 acres of land in California, as required by
the Endangered Species Act, under which the frog is
listed as a threatened species.

Judge Jeffrey White of the U.S. District Court for the
Northern District of California ruled last year that
EPA violated the ESA by allowing pesticide
applications on or near the land. He ordered the
agency to negotiate a settlement with CBD, which was
filed with the court on Oct. 17 and approved Oct. 20
(E&ENews PM, Oct. 19).

The settlement establishes a three-year schedule in
which EPA must review the effects of 66 pesticides --
including glyphosate, malathion and atrazine -- on the
frog and its habitats, prohibiting the interim use of
the chemicals while their effects are evaluated. But
it does allow for some exemptions to the temporary
moratoriums that include the use of the chemicals for
public health vector control programs, invasive
species and noxious weed programs and other specific
applications that do not pose to a threat to the
frogs.

Global frog debate

CropLife America -- an intervenor in the case along
with several other industry groups and Syngenta Crop
Protection -- said in a statement that the settlement
does not necessarily mean that the 66 pesticides harm
the frog or its environment.

CBD said in a statement that numerous studies
implicate pesticide drift as one of the causes of
declining global frog populations, and the group
expects "informed consultations with the Fish and



Wildlife Service should result in permanent
restrictions on many of the proven harmful
contaminants" subject to EPA review.

While arguing its case before the federal court, CBD
used a wide variety of studies to prove that EPA
should be required to review the use of pesticides on
land where the frog is found. In particular, the group
relied heavily on numerous studies conducted by San
Francisco State University Environmental Studies
Program professor Carlos Davidson.

Davidson told Land Letter this week that the
scientific community has been puzzled over declining
global frog populations. "There is a very strong
spatial association between pesticide use and the
disappearance of frogs in many regions," he said. "But
there is no conclusive evidence that one chemical is
responsible for the death of frog population."

While Davidson has published several studies that
found an association between upwind pesticide use and
frog mortality, he cautioned that other factors, such
as exposure to ultraviolet rays, or climate change,
could also generate similar patterns.

"The red-legged frogs used to occur all over
[California] except in desert areas. But since records
of their regional populations began to be kept, the
frogs have disappeared from 70 percent of their
range," Davidson said. "In the research that was used
throughout this case, there was no one mechanism
behind the declining red-legged frog populations, but
there are strong patterns illustrated. Personally, in
my opinion, if the frogs are being affected by
pesticide exposure, then the most plausible effect is
on their immune systems, which would most likely be
caused by exposure to chemicals such as malathion and
diazinon."

But Syngenta Environmental Stewardship spokeswoman
Jennifer Shaw told Land Letter that when the company
entered the settlement discussions to defend nine of
its products that will now be reviewed by EPA, it used
risk assessment data reviewing the possible effects of
the chemicals on the frogs and their habitats
contained in Federal Insecticide, Fungicide and
Rodenticide Act registration filings. "When we pulled
all of our data together, we concluded that the
chemicals had no effects on the frogs or their
habitats, but, obviously, the judge found merit in
[CBD's] arguments," Shaw said.

Shaw said that Syngenta does not have one study
summarizing all of its risk assessment data on the
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company's products listed in the settlement agreement,
but she added that the company will be filing such a
document later this year with EPA for publication in
the agency's public docket on the accord.

Shaw chastised CBD for basing its court arguments on
Davidson's research though, saying that the key
difference between Syngenta's position in the case and
CBD's was that "we had done actual data assessments
and analysis and the plaintiffs did not."

"In my opinion, Davidson's studies are flawed. His
hypotheses are often not supported by the data he
presents, and there are several occasions where he
shows numbers indicating that red-legged frog
populations are highest in areas where there is direct
pesticide use," Shaw said. "This lawsuit is just
another complicating factor for pesticide applicators
to have to deal with, and it lacks a lot of
credibility."

Davidson responded to Shaw's accusations by saying,
"There are really two different lines of thought on
this scientific topic, and I'm sure Syngenta has no
done no work on red-legged frogs and has, instead,
limited its research to lethal concentrations of
pesticides on other frog species."
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